Eightmile River Wild & Scenic Coordinating Committee
Meeting minutes, January 22, 2024, 5:00 - 7:00 PM, Burnham Brook Preserve

Committee and Staff Members Present:
Anthony Irving (ERWSCC Chairman)
Pat Young (ERWSCC Program Director)
Abby Bernstein (ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator)
Elizabeth Lacy (National Park Service)
David Bingham (Salem Land Trust)
Ralph Chappell (East Haddam Land Trust)
Bernie Gillis (Town of East Haddam)
Anthony Griggs (Town of Salem)
David Gumbart (The Nature Conservancy)
Pete Govert (East Haddam Land Trust)
Ed Natoli (Town of Salem)
Damian Rubino (Town of Lyme)
Rob Smith (Town of East Haddam)
Kristina White (Lyme Land Trust)
Richard Chyinski (Salem Land Trust)

Guests: 

Administration

Call to Order:  Chairman Anthony Irving called the meeting to order at 5:05 PM. New ERWSCC member, Kristina White, representing the Lyme Land Trust was introduced. White is the Executive Director for the Lyme Land Trust, and a selectperson for the Town of Lyme. All attending members welcomed White. Board members that White did not know introduced themselves. 

Minutes:  Minutes of the November 27, 2023 ERWSCC meeting were accepted as presented. White abstained from vote. 

[bookmark: _Hlk161831459][bookmark: _Hlk161831649]Community Grants: Pat Young started the conversation by stating that two of the current grant requests involve an herbicide application to control invasive species; consideration of funding land management using herbicides is new to the Board. Young continued stating All Habitat Services, LLC – the potential contractor in both grant requests - agreed to do a presentation and question & answer session should the board see it beneficial. Pete Govert spoke on behalf of the East Haddam Land Trust (EHLT), regarding its 6-acre Ayer’s Preserve.  Riddled with invasive species, the land trust is seeking funds to contract All Habitat Services (based in Branford) to control multiple invasives on the property.  The land trust is committed to a multi-year effort to control invasives in the hope and expectation that native plants will re-establish themselves. Eightmile staff have walked the property with EHLT board members. 

A second preliminary grant request relates to Falls Brook, in Lyme, where phragmites has taken over approximately 1 acre, in three separate patches (site is at 14 Birch Mill Road and Sterling City Road). The Lyme Land Trust (if they agree to act as applicant) and George Fowler, a property owner along Falls Brook, are seeking funds to contract All Habitat Services to manage phragmites and multiflora rose.  The Connecticut Invasive Plant Working Group (CIPWG) has identified phragmites and multiflora rose as invasive plants known for their persistence, fecundity, and ability to quickly cover an area. They form dense stands that shade out native plants and reduce wildlife habitat and biodiversity. A chemical and mechanical approach for removal was proposed by All Habitat Services. This grant has not been formally submitted but the property owners have been working with Eightmile Staff and are working with Lyme Land Trust to formally submit a proposal. These grant requests resulted in substantial discussion from the group. Several board members expressed reservations relating to adverse environmental impacts, herbicide policies, and public relations. Several board members expressed support, citing previous experience with All Habitat Services and invasive species management using targeted herbicides as part of an integrated approach, as the most effective and efficient method to restore natural areas.  Following discussion, a meeting with All Habitat Services was scheduled for February 1st. A grant request from Regan Stacy requesting funds to offer Forest Bathing programs in the watershed was put on hold. No motions were made for any grant request.


Executive Committee/Budget:  
Expenses to date:  Pat Young shared a spreadsheet with expenses to date; all expenses are in order.
Draft budget for 2024-2025: Young explained that our budget reflects the federal fiscal year and runs October – September. We are allotted a certain amount of money determined by the federal allocation and a budget is created on our end to use and disburse the funds. Young shared a draft budget using past work plans as a guide.  Young explained the different budget sections and noted the increase in the contractual line item for education and programming, with the addition of winter programs. 
Lyme annual report: Young stated that she submitted a brief report listing activities completed by ERWSCC to the Town of Lyme for inclusion in their annual report. She reported on topics such as programming and new hires. 
Meeting with CT DEEP reps – Eric Thomas and Erik Bedan: Young met with DEEP representatives Eric Thomas (current ERWSCC member) and Erik Bedan regarding DEEP representation following Thomas’ retirement at the end of January. Bedan stated Thomas’s position will not be filled following his retirement, but that DEEP will attempt to assign another representative to sit on the ERWSCC.  

National Park Service, DEEP, TNC updates:
NPS:  Liz Lacy reported that the federal budget is still in flux.  NPS has hired Jackie Dias as a full-time employee and may be hiring additional positions. 
TNC:  David Gumbart stated that plans for a pavilion at Burnham Brook Preserve have been finalized and construction will be completed by the end of the calendar year. Gumbart stated that help from board members and alike is welcomed in the grading of the site and would speed up the timeline. 

Partner Updates: 
Salem Land Trust: Rich Chyinski reported that the land trust is closing on 3 parcels in 2024 including a parcel on Darling Road that connects Darling Road Preserve with the Alf & Sylvia Bingham preserve. Chyinski also reported that the bridge across the Ransom brook was washed out in the past floods and is currently at the town garage.  David Bingham reported on a land and farm preservation project with the U.S. Department of Agriculture’s Natural Resources Conservation Service.  180 acres will be protected, most for open space; a home, outbuildings and some farmland will be available for active use.  The home and outbuilding footprints are proposed as future affordable housing units. This project is being done with the Southeast Community Land Trust as a partner for the housing portion. 
Town of Salem:  Ed Natoli reported that there is still discussion related to the illegal racetrack near the headwaters of Harris Brook. Natoli also stated that his term on the Inland Wetlands Commission had expired and as the BOS had not made an effort to reappoint him, he has chosen to step down.
East Haddam Land Trust:  Govert reported that the EHLT has launched a campaign in support of the purchase of the Kronberg property. He also noted that there will be a referendum vote at the end of January for 5 million dollar bond allotment for future open space acquisition. Smith added that the Kronberg property is a key connecting parcel for several other parcels in East Haddam. Govert reported that the land trust is in the process of acquiring a property on Honey Hill Road, just outside of the watershed and is in communication with DEEP regarding a brownfields grant for potential site clean-up. Govert also reported that the land trust will also be acquiring two 14-acres tracts, via private donation and fund-raising, to add to the Lena Preserve. 
Town of East Haddam: Bernie Gillis reported no update, other than the open space referendum vote. 
Lyme Land Trust:  Kristina White reported that they are now in their new office. White also reported that the land trust closed on 2 easements in December. White also mentioned that a couple parcels will be donated to them and that they will be purchasing a parcel next to Thatch Preserve that will nearly double its acreage. White continued by stating a parcel next to Mt. Archer preserve may also be donated to the land trust. 
Town of Lyme:  White reported that the town of Lyme is looking at parcels for affordable housing. 

Subcommittee Discussion/Updates:

Unigrid Working Committee:  Abby Bernstein reported that the Unigrid brochure is still under review. The map is undergoing final edits and the written content is still in the editing process. 

Outreach & Education:  Bernstein reported that Wildlife Rehabilitation Open House held at the Burnham Brook office was a success, with nearly 80 people in attendance. Bernstein also reported that there are 5 more Winter/Spring Programs scheduled from February - May. Young reported that Evan Zocco, the University of Connecticut graduate student developing beaver dam mapping and assessment protocols (funded by ERWSCC), will be giving 3 presentations about beavers within the watershed. A short discussion ensued regarding location and content of programs. Board members contributed where they know beavers are located within their respective towns. Lacy recommended the book Beaverland, as an excellent natural history book. Young also reported that Connecticut Agricultural Experiment Station will be giving an aquatic invasive species identification presentation, focusing on hydrilla, in May at the East Haddam Town Hall.  This program will be co-sponsored by the Eightmile River and Salmon River watersheds. 

Protection & Management:  Young reported on the status of hydrilla, an aquatic invasive species, in and around the Connecticut River and its coves and tributaries. Evan Zocco has finished fieldwork at the beaver site in Salem and has generated a map of beaver location activity in the Eightmile River Watershed from his Deep Learning Beaver Mapping Model. Young shared Zocco’s map. Young shared that she is still in communication with The Nature Conservancy’s Emily Hadzopulos in planning a webinar for local town officials to review potential grant funding sources for culvert and bridge replacements that also emphasize freshwater connectivity and flow. Young also reported that ERWSCC is assisting the town of East Haddam in their SustainableCT application. ERWSCC will be compiling information relating to water quality monitoring, education and outreach and watershed management plans for them to use in their application. 

Science & Monitoring: Young reported on the funding that is likely to be available from the last cooperative agreement which will need to be spent by the end of May. Young recommended using some of the funds to hire Riley Doherty to update some of ERWSCC’s GIS maps and provide GIS training for staff. Smith motioned to fund the mapping updates and training with Doherty ($1960). Govert seconded the motion. The motion passed unanimously. 

Project Review:  The Falls Brook bridge replacement project, in Lyme, has been completed. There will be a walk through and review of the vegetation plantings in the spring. Smith stated Town of East Haddam work on drainage along Dolbia Hill Road West is pending, and that ERWSCC input could be helpful in that process.  Lacy reported that she met with ACoE staff regarding Wild and Scenic concerns and that the meeting went well. Lacy stated that communication and permitting timelines were addressed. 

Old & New Business: Gillis asked if there is an update on the East Haddam Fish and Game Club plan for work in the upper part of the Eightmile River (AKA West Branch). Young stated that she was told by the town that they were filing for Self-Verification with the ACoE and that the East Haddam Inland Wetlands Committee has previously approved the plans. She and Lacy had reviewed the plans and had requested that the applicant consult with NPS as part of its filing with ACoE. Young stated however that the plans are on sections of the river that are above designated Wild and Scenic segments.

Adjournment:  Chairman Irving adjourned the meeting at7:03 PM.

Respectfully submitted, 
Abigail Bernstein
Abby Bernstein
ERWSCC Environmental Program Coordinator
